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Abstract 

This study aims to demonstrate the correlations between academicians’ organisational commitment and their 
intention to resign from their job. For this purpose, first the concepts of organisational commitment and quitting 
the job were considered within the framework of relevant literature, and then hypotheses for the correlations were 
developed.  

276 lecturers in total 198 of whom were teaching in faculties or departments of sport sciences and 78 of whom 
were teaching in foundation universities were included in this study.  

A personal information form in addition to Turnover Intention Scale developed by Rosin and Korabick (1995) and 
adapted into Turkish by Tanrıöver (2005), and Organisational Commitment Scale developed by Meyer and Allen 
(1997) and adapted into Turkish by Varol (2010) were used for our purposes.  

In conclusion, it was found that academicians’ intention to quit their job was low but their organisational 
commitment levels were high and that they had emotional commitment most—which was followed by normative 
commitment and continuance commitment. Lecturers employed in foundation universities had higher levels of 
intention to quit their job than those employed in state universities. Lecturers working in state universities had 
higher levels of emotional commitment than those working in foundation universities. It was also found that 
lecturers’ rate of quitting the job was reduced as their levels of emotional and normative commitment increased in 
both state and foundation universities.  

Keywords: organisational commitment, intention to quit the job  

1. Introduction  

Organisations are the social constructs which come together so as to attain certain goals. Now that it is humans 
who play the main role in those constructs, attaining the goals set and operation of the organisation depend on the 
availability of employees who strictly adhere to the values of the institution and who internalise the goals and 
targets of the institution as their own goals and targets. At this point, the concept of “organisational commitment”, 
which may be defined as “the combination of an employee’s desire to remain as the member of an organisation, 
his/her wish to make more efforts for the organisation than expected and his/her belief in the goals and values of 
the organisation” becomes important (Meyer & Allen, 2004, p. 2).  

Organisational commitment has been subject of research as a way of organisational behaviour and as one of the 
most important issues of organisational psychology. Because organisational commitment is considered as an 
important step in attaining organisational goals, importance attached to the issue is increasing day by day. Causes 
for organisational commitment and its output are researched in many cultures (Ermiş et al., 2015).  

Organisational commitment represents the power of ties an employee feels for the organisation he/she works for. 
Besides, it is also necessary for institutions such as universities—which aim to produce high quality output—to be 
able to incorporate high quality work force into their body, to be able to keep them in the organisation, to increase 
the “positive feelings” individuals have for their job, and to be able to get the maximum performance from them 
(Ermiş, 2014).  
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It is generally regarded in administrative science research that the components of organisational commitment 
separately and in interaction with each other have effects of many organisational behaviours and attitudes. The 
major variable associated with organisational commitment is the intention to quit one’s job (Allen & Meyer, 
1993).  

Such organisational behaviours as organisational identification, organisational commitment, organisational 
citizenship and intention to quit the job—which employees in institutions perceive within their organisation—are 
considered important for the success and future of the organisation; and administrators take on great responsibility 
in whether such situations arise or not in organisations. Therefore, it is important to determine the extent to which 
employees have commitment to their organisation, have organisational identity and tend to quit their job. This can 
help organisation administrators to understand their employees better and make employees more effective and 
efficient (Tolukan, Şahin, & Koç, 2016).  

Setting out from this point, this study analyses the correlations between organisational commitment levels of 
lecturers teaching in Physical Education and Sport departments of universities and their intention to quit their job.  

1.1 Organisational Commitment 

The reason for why organisational commitment is a subject of research is that it is regarded as a factor contributing 
positively to organisations (Marcıori & Henkin, 2004).  

Organisational commitment described in such concepts as faithfulness to an organisation, sacrificing, devotion and 
participation—is defined in the literature as internalising the targets and values of an organisation, making efforts 
as a part of the organisation and feeling like a strong family member (Swailes, 2002).  

Organisational commitment: is the degree to which an employee sets up a union of strength with an organisation 
and feels a part of the organisation (Schermerhorn et al., 1994, p. 144).  

Is an employee’s identification with an organisation’s goals and values as the primary target by desiring to remain 
in the organisation without any financial worries (Gaertner & Nollen, 1989, p. 975).  

1.1.1 Dimensions of Organisational Commitment 

Organisational commitment is analysed from different aspects in relevant literature. One of the most commonly 
used models in the literature is three-component organisational commitment model developed by Meyer and Allen. 
Contending that organisational commitment is based on 3 main components, Allen and Meyer lists the 
components as emotional commitment, continuance commitment and normative commitment (Allen & Meyer, 
1990).  

Setting out from this point, the model developed by Meyer and Allen was used in this study. Of the three 
components used in analysing organisational commitment, emotional commitment expresses an emotional 
orientation showing that individuals are identified with their organisation, that they feel happy to be a member of 
their organisation and that they are strongly faithful to their organisation. Emotional commitment involves 
employees’ acceptance of organisational goals and values and their making extraordinary efforts on behalf of their 
organisation. Continuance commitment, on the other hand, indicates individuals’ continuation of membership in 
case they leave the organisation due to probable costs and/or alternative job opportunities. Continuance 
commitment emerges in consequence of an employee’s evaluation of his/her desire to remain in the organisation, 
sum of his/her investments in the organisation, his/her probable losses in case of leaving the organisation and 
restrictedness of comparable alternatives. Normative commitment expresses commitment individuals have 
because they feel obligatory due to moral obligation (Allen & Meyer, 1990; Meyer & Allen, 2004).  

1.2 Turnover Intention 

The concept of “turnover intention” which is considered as the dependent variable in this study expresses a 
“conscious and dignified decision or intention to leave an organisation” (Barttlett, 1999, p. 70).  

Turnover intention involves the process of decision-making which results in setting up temporary connections 
between leaving the organisation or intellectual and behavioural activities. It is the probability of one’s leaving the 
organisation (Sökmen & Şimşek, 2017).  

An employee’s quitting the job is an undesired situation. Losing a hired and orientated employee means selection 
and orientation process for the next employee. For an organisation, losing an employee means extra time and 
energy and financial loss. In the same way, at universities, an academician’s having the intention to transfer from 
one school into another can cause the academician to spend his/her energy in search for a school. This in turn can 
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influence the academician’s focus on educational-instructional activities in a negative way since he/she has the 
thought that he/she will go (Töremen & Demir, 2016).  

It is emphasised in many studies that turnover intention (or the intention to quit the job) is an important variable for 
both employees and organisations. A teacher’s leaving the job, for instance, can strike a great blow to the quality of 
education because this results in students having lower quality education—which is a serious problem of education 
(Hsiao, Auld, & Ma, 2015; Liu & Onwuegbuzie, 2012).  

1.3 Correlations 

According to Allen and Meyer (1990), the only point for which researchers have shared views in terms of 
conceptualising organisational commitment is that employees’ intention to remain in their organisation will 
increase in parallel to the increase in their organisational commitment.  

It was shown in many studies that there were reverse and significant correlations between all sub-dimensions of 
organisational commitment and turnover intention, and it was regarded in this context that organisational 
commitment was the most important predictor of turnover intention. Some of the studies conducted previously 
stress the role of organisational commitment as a factor diminishing intention to quit the job (Meyer et al., 2002).  

While organisational commitment—a variable in this study—indicates employees’ tendency to continue working, 
turnover intention indicates one’s tendency to quit the job. Seen from this perspective, turnover intention and 
organisational commitment are the concepts which are completely opposite in meaning. Thus, these two concepts 
are considered together in many studies. Conclusions in studies mostly suggest that there are negative correlations 
between turnover intention and organisational commitment (Tett & Meyer, 1993; Schwepker, 2001; Cole & Bruch, 
2006; Joo & Park, 2010).  

Consequently, organisational commitment is brought into prominence in the literature as the most important factor 
in diminishing turnover intention—which should be established in an organisation.  

2. Material & Methods 

This section included information on research model, study group, data collection tools and data analysis.  

2.1 Research Model 

This study aims to determine the correlations between turnover intentions of lecturers teaching in the sport 
sciences faculties or departments of state and foundation universities and their organisational commitment levels 
and whether or not these variables differ significantly according to the types of universities. Therefore, this study 
uses relational survey model—one of the general survey models. Relational survey models—which are also called 
correlational models—are the studies in which correlations between two or more variables are investigated without 
interventions in these variables (Büyüköztürk, 2006).  

2.2 Study Group 

This study was conducted with 276 lecturers in total 198 of whom were teaching in faculties or departments of 
sport sciences and 78 of whom were teaching in foundation universities.  

2.3 Data Collection Tools 

The data were collected from lecturers through personal information form, Turnover Intention Scale and 
Organisational commitment Scale in this study.  

2.3.1 Personal Information Form 

Information on the types of universities the lecturers were employed, their gender, marital status and whether or 
not they were in administrative positions in their university were obtained by means of personal information form 
in this study.  

2.3.2 Turnover Intention Scale 

Turnover intention Scale developed by Rosin and Korabick (1995) was used to determine turnover intentions of 
lecturers teaching in state and foundation universities. The scale was adapted into Turkish by Tanrıöver (2005). 
The four-item scale was composed of 5-pointed Likert type items. Because one of those items (m4) had negative 
properties, it was coded reversely and excluded from analyses. Tanrıöver (2005) calculated the reliability for the 
answers to scale items with Cronbach Alpha and found it as 0.930.  

This study aimed to determine turnover intentions of lecturers working in Sport Sciences faculties or departments 
of state and foundation universities. First exploratory factor analysis was performed to validate the answers 
lecturers gave to the items of turnover intention scale. In consequence, it was found that the scale items were one 
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dimensional and that 69.159% of the total variance was explained. It was found that factor loads for the items were 
between 0.766 and 0.888. After that, confirmatory factor analysis was performed and accordingly it was found that 
all the items had significant t values. Standardised regression coefficients were found to range between 0.41 and 
0.82. Fit indices (CFI=0.98; NFI=0.98; GFI=0.97; X2/df=3.48) also showed that model-data fit was attained. 
Cronbach Alpha coefficient was calculated so as to find the reliability of the responses given by the lecturers to the 
scale items, and it was found as 0.848.  

Based on all this, it was found that lecturers gave valid and reliable answers to turnover scale.  

2.3.3 Organisational Commitment Scale 

Organisational Commitment Scale developed by Meyer and Allen (1997) was used in determining the 
organisational commitment levels of the lecturers. The scale was adapted into Turkish by Varol (2010). The scale 
contained 18 items in 5-pointed Likert type. There were three dimensions in the scale: emotional commitment, 
continuance commitment and normative commitment.  

Exploratory factor analysis was performed so as to determine the validity of the responses lecturers gave to the 
scale items. Accordingly, the items were found to have three dimensions and that 59.343% of the total variance 
was explained. After that, confirmatory factor analysis was conducted for the 18-item, three-dimension scale, and 
it was found that the model was in general confirmed by lecturers’ responses (CFI=0.94; NFI=0.93; GFI=0.95; 
X2/df=4,48). Cronbach Alpha coefficient was calculated in order to find the reliability levels of the lecturers 
answers to the scale items, and it was found to be 0.925 for emotional commitment, 0.675 for continuance 
commitment, and 0.703 for normative commitment. Cronbach Alpha coefficient for the lecturers’ answers to 18 
items of the scale was found as 0.801.  

Thus, it was found that lecturers gave valid and reliable responses to the scale items.  

2.4 Analysis of the Data  

First, descriptive statistics (minimum, maximum, mean and standard deviation) were calculated in order to 
determine the turnover levels of the lecturers working in state universities. Independent sample t test was 
performed so as to find whether or not turnover intentions and organisational commitment levels of lecturers 
working in state universities and of those working in foundation universities differed significantly. In addition to 
that, Pearson’s Correlation Coefficient was also calculated to analyse the correlations between academicians’ 
turnover intention and their levels of organisational commitment.  

3. Findings 

3.1 What Is the Level of Turnover Intention and Organisational Commitment of Lecturers Working in State 
Universities?  

Descriptive statistics were calculated so as to determine the turnover intention and organisational commitment 
levels of lecturers working in state universities, and the results are shown in Table 1 below.  

 

Table 1. Descriptive statistics for the turnover intention and organisational commitment levels of lecturers working 
in state universities 

Scale  Item number N Min. Max.   SD 

Turnover intention 4 198 4.00 20.00 7.45 3.88 

 

Organisational commitment  

Emotional commitment  6 198 6.00 30.00 23.70 5.39 

Continuance commitment  6 198 6.00 27.00 14.44 4.84 

Normative commitment  6 198 6.00 29.00 20.01 4.65 

Organisational commitment 18 198 27.00 82.00 57.51 10.44 

 

According to the Table, turnover intention scores of lectures working in state universities range between 4.00 and 
20.00 and the average is 7.45±3.88. Thus, it was found that those lecturers had low levels of turnover intentions 
(7.45 over 20).  

It was found accordingly that emotional commitment scores of lecturers working in state universities ranged 
between 6.00 and 30.00 with an average of 23.70±5.39. Accordingly, continuance commitment scores were 
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between 6.00 and 26.00 with an average of 14.44±4.84. Those lecturers’ normative commitment levels were 
between 6.00 and 29.00 with an average of 20.01±4.65. On examining lecturers levels of organisational 
commitment, it was found that the values were between 27.00 and 82.00 with an average of 57.51±10.44. On 
examining the averages, it was found that lecturers working in state universities had emotional commitment most- 
which was followed by normative and continuance commitment respectively.  

3.2 What Is the Level of Turnover Intention and Organisational Commitment of Lecturers Working in State 
Universities?  

Pearson’s Moments Coefficient was calculated so as to find the correlations between the turnover intentions of 
lecturers working in state universities—whose views were obtained in this research—and their levels of 
organisational commitment. The results are shown in Table 2 below.  

 

Table 2. Correlations between the turnover intention and organisational commitment levels of lecturers working in 
state universities  

Variables/Values  Turnover Emotional 

commitment 

Continuance 

commitment 

Normative 

commitment 

Organisational 

commitment 

Turn over  

r 1 -0.603 0.178 -0.371 -0.395 

p . 0.000* 0.012 0.000* 0.000* 

N 198 198 198 198 198 

Emotional 

commitment 

r  1 -0.042 0.554 0.744 

p  . 0,559 0,000* 0.000* 

N  198 198 198 198 

Continuance 

commitment  

r   1 0.225 0.535 

p   . 0.001* 0.000* 

N   198 198 198 

Normative 

commitment 

r    1 0.834 

p    . 0.000* 

N    198 198 

Organisational 

commitment 

r     1 

p     . 

N     198 

*p<0,05. 

 

According to Table 2, there are negative, medium level correlations (r=-0.603; p<0.05) between the turnover 
intention and emotional commitment of lecturers working in state universities. There are positive but low level 
correlations between their turnover intention and continuance commitment (r=0.178; p<0.05), and negative, low 
level correlations between their turnover intention and normative continuance (r=-0.371; p<0.05) and 
organisational commitment (r=-0.395; p<0.05).  

As clear from the Table, there are no correlations between lecturers’ emotional commitment and continuance 
commitment (r=-0.042; p>0.05). Positive, medium level correlations were found between lecturers’ emotional 
commitment and normative commitment (r=0.554; p<0.05). It was also found that there were positive and low 
level correlations between their continuance commitment and normative commitment (r=0.225; p<0.05).  

Organisational commitment of the lecturers working in state universities was found to be most correlated with 
normative commitment (r=0.834; p<0.05) which was followed by emotional commitment (r=0.774; p<0.05). 
Medium level correlations were found between organisational commitment and continuance commitment 
(r=0.535; p<0.05). The correlations were positive.  
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3.3 What Is the Level of Turnover Intention and Organisational Commitment of Lecturers Working in Foundation 
Universities?  

Descriptive statistics were calculated so as to find the correlations between the turnover intentions of lecturers 
working in foundation universities—whose views were obtained in this research—and their levels of 
organisational commitment. The results are shown in the Table below.  

 

Table 3. Descriptive statistics calculated in relation to the turnover intentions of lecturers working in foundation 
universities and their levels of organisational commitment  

Scale  Item number N Min. Max.   SD 

Turnover intention 4 78 4.00 20.00 9.82 4.15 

 

Organisational 

commitment  

Emotional commitment 6 78 6.00 30.00 20.40 6.44 

Continuance commitment 6 78 6.00 27.00 16.08 4.68 

Normative commitment  6 78 7.00 28.00 19.19 4.76 

Organisational commitment  18 78 31,00 76,00 55,67 10,89

 

A close examination of Table 2 makes it clear that the turnover intention of lecturers working in foundation 
universities range between 4.00 and 20.00 and that the average is 9.82±4.15. In other words, the lecturers working 
in foundation universities were found to have low levels of turnover intention (9.82 over 209).  

According to the Table, the emotional commitment scores of the lecturers working in foundation universities are 
between 6.00 and 30.00 with an average of 20.40±6.44. Their levels of continuance commitment are between 6.00 
and 27.00 and the average is 16.08±4.68. It was also found that the lecturers normative commitment scores ranged 
between 7.00 and 28.00 with an average of 19.19±4.76. Their total scores for organisational commitment ranged 
between 31.00 and 76.00 with an average of 55.67±10.89.  

3.4 What Is the Level of Turnover Intention and Organisational Commitment of Lecturers Working in Foundation 
Universities?  

Pearson’s Moments Coefficient was calculated so as to find the correlations between the turnover intentions of 
lecturers working in foundation universities and their levels of organisational commitment. The results are shown 
in Table 4 below.  

 

Table 4. Correlations between the turnover intention and organisational commitment levels of lecturers working in 
foundation universities 

Variables/Values  Turnover Emotional 

commitment 

Continuance 

commitment 

Normative 

commitment 

Organisational 

commitment 

Turn over  

r 1 -0.636 0.069 -0.703 -0.654 

p . 0.000* 0.549 0.000 0.000 

N 78 78 78 78 78 

Emotional 

commitment 

r  1 -0.125 0.707 0.847 

p  . 0.274 0.000* 0.000* 

N  78 78 78 78 

Continuance 

commitment  

r   1 -0.074 0.324 

p   . 0.522 0.004* 

N   78 78 78 

Normative 

commitment 

r    1 0.823 

p    . 0.000* 

N    78 78 
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Organisational 

commitment 

r     1 

p     . 

N     78 

*p<0,05. 

 

According to Table 4, there are medium level negative correlations between turnover intentions of lecturers 
working in the faculties or departments of sport sciences and their emotional commitment (r=-0.636; p<0.05). That 
is to say, it was found that lecturers’ intention to quit their job diminished in parallel to the increase in their levels 
of emotional commitment. No significant correlations were found between lecturers’ turnover intentions and their 
continuance commitment (r=0.069; p>0.05). However, high level negative correlations were found between the 
turnover intentions of lecturers working in foundation universities and their normative commitment (r=-0.703; 
p<0.05). In a similar vein, it was found that their turnover levels decreased in parallel to the increase in their 
normative commitment. Medium level negative correlations were found between turnover levels and total scores 
for organisational commitment (r=-0.654; p<0.05).  

While no significant correlations were found between those lecturers’ emotional commitment and continuance 
commitment (r=-0.125; p>0.05), positive and high level correlations were found with normative commitment 
(r=0.707; p<0.05).  

On analysing the correlations between the organisational commitment of lecturers working in foundation 
universities and the sub-dimensions of organisational commitment, it was found that the strongest correlations 
were between emotional commitment (r=0.847; p<0.05) and normative commitment (r=0.823; p<0.05). Negative 
and low level correlations were found between organisational commitment and continuance commitment (r=0.324; 
p<0.05).  

A Comparison of Lecturers Working in State Universities and Those Working in Foundation Universities. 

3.5 Are There Any Significant Differences between the Turnover Intentions of Lecturers Working in State 
Universities and of Those Working in Foundation Universities? 

Independent sample t test was calculated so as to find whether or not there were any significant differences 
between the turnover intentions of lecturers working in state universities and of those working in foundation 
universities. Table 5 below shows the results obtained.  

 

Table 5. Independent sample t test results for lecturers’ turnout intentions according to the institutions they work  

Scale  Institutions  N  SD t p 

Turnover intention  State university 198 7.45 3.88
4,.481 0.000* 

Foundation university 78 9.82 4.15

*p<0.05. 

 

As is evident from the Table, turnout intentions of lecturers differ significantly according to the type of universities 
they work (t(274)=4.481; p<0.05). An analysis of the average scores showed that the lecturers working in the 
faculties or departments of sport sciences of foundation universities (9.82±4.15) had higher levels of turnover 
intention than those working in state universities (7.45±3.88).  

3.6 Are There Any Significant Differences between the Organisational Commitment of Lecturers Working in State 
Universities and of Those Working in Foundation Universities?  

Independent sample t test was calculated so as to find whether or not there were any significant differences 
between the organisational commitment levels of lecturers working in state universities and of those working in 
foundation universities. Table 6 below shows the results. 
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Table 6. The results for independent sample t test calculated for the organisational commitment levels of lecturers 
according to the institution they work  

Scale Institution  N  SD t p 

 

Organisational commitment

Emotional commitment  State university  198 23.70 5.39 
4.334 0,000*

Foundation university 78 20.40 6.44 

Continuance commitment State university 198 13.80 4.76 
3.596 0,000*

Foundation university 78 16.08 4.68 

Normative commitment State university 198 20.01 4.65 
1.299 0,195

Foundation university 78 19.19 4.76 

Organisational commitment State university 198 57.51 10.44 
1.302 0,194

Foundation university 78 55.67 10.89 

*p<0.05. 

 

Accordingly, the emotional commitment (t(274)=4.334; p<0.05) and continuance commitment (t(274)=3.596; p<0.05) 
of the lecturers included in the study differ significantly according to the types of universities they work. On 
analysing the average scores it was found that the lecturers working in state universities (23.70±5.39) had higher 
levels of emotional commitment than those working in foundation universities (20.40±6.44). On the other hand, it 
was found that lecturers working in foundation universities (16.08±4.68) had higher levels of continuance 
commitment than those working in state universities (13.80±4.76).  

It was also found that the normative commitment of lecturers (t(274)=1.299; p>0.05) and total scores for their 
organisational commitment (t(274)=1.302; p>0.05) did not differ significantly.  

4. Discussion and Conclusions 

It was found in this study that there were medium level negative correlations between turnover intentions of 
lecturers working in state universities and their emotional commitment (r=0.603; p<0.05), and low level negative 
correlations with normative commitment (r=-0.371; p<0.05) and with organisational commitment (r=-0.395; 
p<0.05).  

Medium level negative correlations were found between turnover intentions of lecturers working in the sport 
sciences faculties or departments of foundation universities and their emotional commitment (r=-0.636; p<0.05). It 
was also found that there were high level negative correlations between their turnover intentions and normative 
commitment (r=-0.703; p<0.05). In addition to that, negative and medium level correlations were found between 
those lecturers’ turnover intentions and their total scores for organisational commitment (r=-0.654; p<0.05).  

It was found for participants from both state and foundation universities that lecturers’ levels of quitting their job 
fell as their emotional and normative commitment levels rose (see Tables 2-4).  

Studies conducted point out that organisational commitment was positively correlated primarily with job 
satisfaction and productivity (Lingard & Lin, 2004, p. 410) and it is observed that organisational commitment has 
significant effects on quitting one’s job (Sökmen & Şimşek, 2017).   

Parasız et al. (2016) found that academicians’ turnover intentions fell as their emotional and normative 
commitment rose. They found that that there were medium level negative correlations between emotional 
commitment and turnover intentions (r=-0.625; p<0.05) and low level negative correlations between normative 
commitment and turnover intentions (r=-0.393; p<0.05) (Parasız et al., 2016).  

Özdemir and Yaylı (2014) found high level negative correlations between emotional commitment and turnover 
intention (r=-0.709), and weak negative correlations with normative commitment (r=-0.436). Das et al. (2013) also 
demonstrated that there were negative correlations between organisational commitment and turnover intention. All 
these results are supportive of the results obtained in this study.  

This situation shows that employees’ turnover intention tends to fall as their emotional and normative commitment 
rise. Besides, consistent with relevant literature, it is confirmed that employees who have an increase in their 
emotional commitment to their organisation experience a decrease in their turnover intentions. The responsibility 
of an organisation wishing not to lose a good employee is to establish organisational commitment and to keep a 
good employee in the organisation.  
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This study found that lecturers working in both state and foundation universities had low levels of turnover 
intentions and high levels of organisational commitment. On examining the average values, it was found that 
lecturers had emotional commitment most—which was followed by normative commitment and continuance 
commitment respectively (see Tables 1-3).  

The finding that academicians had high levels of organisational commitment obtained in this study shows that their 
individual targets and values were consistent with their organisational targets and values and that they consider 
their occupation not only as a job but also as a lifestyle. However, on considering the fact that the probability of 
losing capable workforce influences sustainable competition advantage in negative ways in institutions where the 
rate of quitting the job is high and that this situation causes organisational inefficiency (Bibby et al., 2007), having 
low levels of turnover intentions on the part of lecturers is a positive situation for universities.  

At universities, which are the top of the educational sector—which is a sector concerned with humans in its field of 
activity, academicians performing the job of concerning with humans fulfil an important function in shaping the 
next generations. Considering this, it is evident that the levels of those employees’ commitment to their 
organisation will be an important factor in both organisational development and in their efforts to do their job more 
willingly (Boylu et al., 2007).  

The results obtained in this study are in parallel to the ones obtained in the literature. Ermiş et al. (2015) found that 
academicians’ organisational commitment (-3.2) was high, their average scores for the sub-dimension of 
“emotional commitment” (-3.9) ranked first, and that their levels of “continuance commitment” was very low 
(-2.3). In a similar vein, Boylu et al. (2007), in their study performed at Gazi University, found that academicians’ 
emotional commitment (=3.65) ranked first and that their continuance commitment (=2.63) ranked last. Ay et 
al. (2015) found that academicians’ levels of commitment to their university were emotional commitment, 
normative commitment and continuance commitment respectively.  

It was found that lecturers’ turnover intentions differed significantly according to the type of university they work 
(t(274)=4.481; p<0.05). On analysing the average scores, it was found that the lecturers working in the faculties or 
departments of sports sciences of foundation universities (9.82±4.15) had higher turnover intentions than those 
working in state universities (7.45±3.88) (see Table 5).  

This result obtained can be attributed to the fact that work condition in foundation universities are more negative 
and that job security depends on a contract. It is emphasised in studies that job security should be increased in 
foundation universities and that the causes for dismissal from work should be clearly and fairly determined (Kılıç 
& Gümüşeli, 2010).  

It was found that academicians’ emotional commitment (t(274)=4.334; p<0.05) and continuance commitment 
(t(274)=3.596; p<0.05) differed significantly according to the type of university they work in. Thus, lecturers 
working in state universities had higher levels of emotional commitment than those working in foundation 
universities. On the other hand, it was also found that the lecturers working in foundation universities (16.08±4.68) 
had higher levels of continuance commitment than those working in state universities (13.80±4.76) (see Table 6).  

Accordingly, it can be concluded that the variable of institution is influential in emotional commitment and 
continuance commitment and that the variable of the type of university is independent of normative commitment.  

The fact that the academicians working in foundation universities have significantly higher levels of turnover 
intentions and continuance commitment shows that the results are supportive of each other.  

Emotional commitment—the first component of organisational commitment—is described as employees’ 
emotional interest in an organisation and as their desire to participate in and identify oneself with the organisation. 
Obligatory loyalty, the second component, is continuance commitment to an organisation stemming from an 
individual’s perception of cost he/she has to pay in case he/she loses his/her job (Meyer, Allen, & Topolnytsky, 
1998). Accordingly, the fact that lecturers working in foundation universities always face the risk of being made 
redundant, that their continuance commitment which depends on benefits and earning is higher than the 
continuance commitment of lecturers working in state universities is both consistent with the theory and is an 
expected result.  
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